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MINUTESOF THE MONETARY POLICY COMMITTEE ON 9-10 JUNE
1999

1 At the start of the meeting on 9 June, the Committee formally acknowledged the receipt of a
letter from the Chancellor (attached as an annex) setting out the inflation target at which the
Committee should aim in accordance with section 12 of the Bank of England Act 1998.

2 Beforeturning to itsimmediate policy decision, the Committee reviewed developmentsin
sterling, the world economy, monetary and financial conditions, demand and output, the labour
market, prices and other considerations bearing on its decision.

Sterling’s exchangerate

3 Sterling had been volatile over the month, but had on average remained at broadly the same
level as at the time of the May Committee meeting and somewhat above the level implied in the
central assumption of the May Inflation Report. Sterling had risen against the euro since the May
MPC, but had fallen against the dollar. Much of the depreciation of sterling against the dollar
seemed explicable in terms of changes in market interest rate expectations - as implied by yield
curves - since the previous meeting. The publication of the much stronger than expected Japanese
GDP data on 10 June was associated with a marked strengthening of the yen, and partly as a
conseguence an easing of sterling.

4 The depreciation of the euro against sterling and the dollar could not be accounted for purely
by movements in interest rate differentials, and was more difficult to explain. Among short run
factors, developments in Kosovo might explain some of the weakness in the euro, perhaps
through increasing uncertainty and via its potential effects on business and consumer confidence
in continental Europe. The markets might also be re-assessing the policy stance in the euro area
in the light of the recent discussions of the Italian fiscal deficit in the context of the growth and
stability pact. A more fundamental factor was probably continued uncertainty about the
prospective strength of the euro area economy when contrasted with continuing strong growth
and the pick-up in consumer pricesin the United States.

5 The strength in German orders data, and a stronger first quarter GDP figure than expected by
the markets, had probably contributed to the dslight strengthening of the euro immediately prior to
the Committee’s meeting. But if it Ssmply reflected an expectation of stronger German demand,
this was not apparently embodied in interest rate expectations.
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6 Summing up, the Committee noted that the depreciation in the euro since the turn of the year
was not especialy large in an historical context. Nevertheless, looking at arate for the synthetic
euro againgt the dollar over alonger period, the euro was stronger than in the early and
mid-eighties, but as low as at any time over the past ten years.

7 Turning to sterling, it was difficult to link recent changesin its rate against the euro to past
and prospective movements in interest rate differentials. Whether or not the Committee cut at
this meeting, the market might take the view that atrough in interest rates had been reached for
this cycle. If that caused expectations of the future path of interest rates to be revised up then
sterling might strengthen. However, it was possible that a reduction in rates at the current
meeting might be accompanied by afall in sterling. So, as always, the effect on the exchange rate
of apossible reduction in interest rates was uncertain. And, in any case, the Committee agreed
that whatever the expectation in the market, the future path of interest rates would depend on
what developments in the economy as a whole implied for the prospects for inflation.

8 It wasalso noted that an increase in US rates and further reduction in UK interest rates could
eliminate the present short-term interest rate differential. This could be important to those with
‘carry trades' - a strategy of borrowing in low yielding currencies to buy higher yielding
currencies. There was evidence that some market participants used this strategy. Views differed
on how much weight to put on this explanation of sterling strength.

9 Overall, the Committee thought that the situation had not changed much since the previous
month’s meeting. Sterling had remained, on average, somewhat above the central assumption in
the May Inflation Report over the past month, and if it were not to weaken as assumed, it raised
the likelihood that inflation would undershoot the target.

The world economy

10 There was not much sign of a lowdown in the US economy over the month. The Federal
Open Market Committee had recently moved to a biasto tighten. Equity markets had been
relatively stable over the month. Taken together the news suggested that the probability of a soft
landing for the US economy had improved.

11 Some of the backward looking data in the euro area continued to look quite weak. But the
recent orders and unemployment data had been better than expected. German GDP had increased
by 0.4% in the first quarter, and was dightly stronger than expected by the markets, but it
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contained little news relative to the Committee' s central assumption in its May projections. The
more forward-looking indicators - such as consumer and business confidence - had perhaps
shown signs of stabilising.

12 Many of the recent Japanese monthly indicators had been distorted by the Golden Week
holidays, which made seasonal adjustment more difficult. But, on balance, they probably
suggested that activity was broadly flat. Growth in the monetary base had, however, increased.
The GDP figure for the first quarter - released on 10 June - had been surprisingly strong and the
stock market had initially rallied. But no analysis of the GDP data was yet available. The
Committee noted that there had been quite large quarterly volatility in Japanese GDP over recent
years, SO were cautious in reading much into one strong quarterly number.

13 Theyields on dollar-denominated bonds issued by emerging market economy governments
had risen relative to US Treasury bond yields as expectations of atightening of US monetary
policy had increased, though they had shown signs of easing back down more recently. But
prospects in Asia seemed allittle brighter than a month ago, as did the situation in Brazil and Latin
Americamore generally. Some official Chinese interest rates had recently been reduced by 1%.

14 Overall, the news on prospects for the world economy had been mildly positive over the
month, with the euro area and Japan looking alittle stronger. The prospects of a soft landing in
the United States seemed to have improved, and the downside risks to emerging markets might
have eased.

Monetary and financial conditions

15 The strength of the housing market was evident in both price and activity data. The Halifax
and Nationwide house price indexes had both risen strongly in May, and the annual rates of
increase were now rising. The aggregate rise in house prices over recent months was probably
within the bounds of what might be expected given changesin interest rates since last autumn.
There were signs of the strengthening housing market in the household sector lending figures,
which had continued to rise over recent months. The Committee recalled that looking forward,
its assumption in the central projection of the May forecast was that house prices would rise in
line with nominal earnings, which would need to be reviewed in the context of the next
forecasting round.



16 Forward short maturity interest rates had risen substantially over the past month, in part
reflecting changing expectations about the timing of possible UK entry into EMU and in part
accompanying the rise in short maturity ratesin the US. Longer maturity nominal bond yields had
risen - reflecting those factors and continued fading of the after-effects of the LTCM crisis, which
had depressed yields - whereas there had been little change in the yields on UK index-linked
government bonds. The Committee discussed the implications of these developments for real
rates and inflation expectations.

17 Asdiscussed by the Committee at its January meeting, there was some uncertainty about the
level of real yields signalled by index-linked bonds. In particular, past changes to rulesrelating to
pension fund holdings of bonds had led to an increased holding of index-linked bonds by that
sector. It seemed that the changes had prolonged effects on yields, as stock holdings were
adjusted following actuarial guidance. But it was not clear that this would have significantly
distorted the change in implied UK inflation expectations over the past month. However, there
had only been a dight rise in inflation expectations in the surveys of other forecasters projections,
which on average had now risen back towards the inflation target of 2.5%. Therefore, since it
was not plausible that inflation expectations had risen by as much as short maturity forward rates,
it was likely that short-term real yields had risen.

18 At the short end of the curve, there were signs that building society and other lenders had
raised interest rates on fixed rate mortgages, so some tightening had occurred. For loans
advanced on variable, rather than fixed, interest rates, there had been only a small pass-through of
the reduction of official ratesin April.

Demand and output

19 The latest data provided no firm reasons to move away from the central projections for
demand and output made at the time of the May Inflation Report. GDP growth had been revised
down 0.1% in the first quarter, and was now flat on the headline market price measure and had
fallen dightly measured at basic prices. After adjusting for volatile components such as energy -
which had been wesak in the first quarter - growth of GDP at basic prices was still in line with the
May central projection, at 0.1%. The staff’s latest estimates, based on survey evidence on new
orders, suggested a pick-up in GDP growth in Q2. This pick-up was till broadly consistent with
the May central projection. The National Institute of Economic and Social Research had released
its monthly GDP estimate following publication of the industrial production figures. It showed
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growth of 0.2% in the three months to May, which also suggested an increase in growth from the
trough at the turn of the year.

20 Within the expenditure breakdown of GDP, there were some signs that the usually
less-volatile components - such as consumption - were stronger on the quarter, while those that
were typically more volatile - such as investment - were weaker. However, even in the case of
consumption there were special factors. In particular, the change in the registration date for new
car sales meant that seasonal adjustment of the Q1 data was difficult and that underlying
consumption was probably a little weaker than the headline numbers suggested. That said, the
figure was still likely to have been stronger than the Committee had assumed in its May
projections. There had been a continuing rise in consumer confidence over recent months. One
puzzle was the recent weakness of retail salesin both the official data and in surveys, given the
strength of Q1 consumption and consumer confidence.

21 Business surveys had also shown signs of further improvement over the past month, although
the tone being reported to the Bank’s regional Agents was, on balance, alittle softer than this.
The latest monthly trade data had pointed to a greater weakening of exports - particularly to the
EU - compared to the assumption in the May Inflation Report. The CBI survey, while showing
an improvement in domestic orders, still recorded considerable pessimism about export orders.
The corresponding question in the CIPS survey had, however, shown arecovery in export orders.
Although the latest batch of surveys had been conducted after the recent appreciation in sterling,
there was some concern about the fragility of the overall rise in survey balances, especially if
sterling were to remain strong. The Bank’s regional Agents' survey suggested that many
companies were expecting sterling to depreciate.

22 The income and expenditure release of the National Accounts also included a sharp fall in the
figure for companies’ operating profitsin the first quarter, which followed afall in the fourth
quarter. The latest evidence on the number of profit warnings, and analysts' profit expectations
for 1999, did not yet provide any corroborative evidence of such a sharp fall in the first quarter.
It was difficult to know how much weight to place on the fall, until firmer data on profits had
been fed into the accounts by the ONS. The operating profit figure included an adjustment, to
ensure that the income, expenditure and output measures were aligned from quarter to quarter,
but the details of any adjustment in Q1 would not be published by the ONS until the full National
Accountsrelease. The ONS had suggested that the construction output figures were less firmly
grounded than usual. Asusual, in the run up to the annual re-balancing of the National Accounts
there were a number of puzzlesin the data, and there were likely to be revisionsin due course. It
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was not possible at this stage to draw any firm conclusions about the likely direction and scale of
any revisions.

Labour Market

23 There had not been much news on labour market quantities over the past month, relative to
what had been expected in the May projections. But looking back over the past three or four
months it was, perhaps, still surprising that the labour market had not weakened by as much as
expected at the start of the year.

24 On the prices side, earnings growth in the year to March, as measured by the Average
Earnings Index, had been in line with the assumption in the May Inflation Report. The Reward
index had continued to fall. The disparate movements in the public and private sectors
complicated the picture for settlements. Recent public sector awards had pushed up the
aggregate whole economy twelve-month employment-weighted mean to 3.9%, despite a
continuing fall in private sector settlements. A matched sample of private sector settlements also
showed that they were lower in April than in the corresponding period last year. More work
would be needed on the impact on RPIX inflation of the public sector settlements, both directly
and indirectly viatheir effects on private sector behaviour. Asthe April figures were not yet
available, it was still too early to judge whether the effect of the National Minimum Wage on
earnings was in line with the assumption made in the Committee’ s projections.

25 The continued strength in the latest employment data implied another weak productivity
growth figure in the first quarter, and a corresponding rise in unit labour costs. Thiswould
continue the pattern of weak productivity growth figures seen over the past four years. The fact
that employment continued to grow, and that there had been no significant rise in unemployment,
might be consistent with the finding of the Agents survey. The survey results suggested that,
while many companies assumed no change in sterling, more companies were expecting sterling’s
exchange rate to fall than to rise, and companies might consequently be delaying adjustments to
their workforce for as long as possible. However, this could not explain much of the apparent
weakness of productivity growth in recent years. Another possible explanation, among several
discussed in recent Inflation Reports, continued to be that output was underrecorded, and that the
true rate of productivity growth was stronger than recorded, although there was no firm evidence
for this. The limited data available for the service sector, relative to manufacturing, made it
difficult to reach conclusionsin this area.
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26 Looking at productivity growth over alonger period, it was probably best to assume that the
trend rate of productivity growth - which was what was important for assessing inflationary
pressure - had not changed significantly over recent years. Indeed, average productivity growth
since 1990 was not out of line with its long-run historical trend.

Prices

27 The Committee noted that both including and excluding oil, sterling commodity prices on the
Bank’s UK demand-weighted index were now rising in annual terms. The oil price had stabilised
in recent weeks. Brent was currently trading at around $15-$16 per barrel, and was a little below
the peak reached in early May. The oil price was now broadly in line with the assumption made in
the May Inflation Report for the middle of this year.

28 RPIX inflation had fallen by dlightly more than expected in April, largely on account of
seasonal foods, which were usualy quite volatile. The latest ONS advance estimate of RPIX,
which was not usually available at the time of the Committee meeting, suggested that the May
figure would also turn out weaker than had previously been expected. Although this seemed
likely to have implications for the short-term inflation projection, it was not clear to what extent
there was any news for the inflation projections looking two years or so ahead. The recent and
prospective fall in RPI inflation to levels well below RPIX, on account of previous reductionsin
mortgage interest rates, might further reduce pay settlements.

Other considerations bearing on the policy decision this month

29 The Committee’s statement the previous month explaining its decision had said that if sterling
were not to decline as assumed in the central projection of the May Inflation Report, it was likely
that inflation would undershoot the inflation target over the coming two years. And, in those
circumstances, depending on other developments in the economy, there might, therefore, need to
be further easing of interest ratesin order to keep inflation on track to meet the 2v2% target. At
this meeting the Committee reviewed the time frame over which it might need to take action if
sterling remained strong and there were no other offsetting developments affecting the inflation
outlook. One issue was how big the deviation in exchange rates from the May assumption needed
to be in order to be quantitatively significant in terms of the forecast of inflation. Another issue
was the appropriate filter to use to smooth high frequency movements in the exchange rate.



The immediate policy decision

30 On one view afurther reduction in the official interest rate of 25 basis points was needed to
meet the inflation target. There were various strands to this argument, to which members
attached different weights.

31 The exchange rate had on average been stronger over the past month than incorporated in the
May Report. If that strength were to persist, then the likelihood of inflation falling below target
would have increased. Although the statement issued last month did not mean that action had to
be taken immediately if sterling did not weaken as assumed in the central projection, there seemed
to be no advantage in waiting.

32 Some members of the Committee were uneasy, on empirical grounds, about the use of the
Uncovered Interest Parity assumption in the central projection, and for them sterling’s persistent
strength was not a surprise. They placed weight on the observation that a further reduction in UK
rates, and the future increase in US rates expected by the market, might mean that the UK would
no longer have the highest short-term interest rates of the G7 countries.

33 Some members were also impressed by the fact that since the turn of the year, sterling had
consistently turned out stronger than assumed each month. And although the May Inflation
Report fully reflected the appreciation of the exchange rate in the first part of the year, its
persistent rise created a greater sense of underlying strength and weakened perceptions of the
likelihood of the sustained fall in sterling that was assumed in the central projection.

34 Private sector wage settlements had continued to fall, although there had been arisein public
sector settlements. Thefall in RPI inflation relative to RPIX might further depress settlements.

In addition to the news on the exchange rate, the recent outturns and short-term outlook for
RPIX suggested that the saucer shape evident in the May central projection for inflation would, if
anything, be alittle deeper and more protracted than thought then. 1t might be possible to
mitigate this slightly by prompt action, without risking too sharp an upturn in prospective inflation
further ahead.

35 Although house prices were rising, so far this seemed consistent with the reduction in interest
rates since October. The yield curve had steepened over the past month, and interest rates at
maturities of 1-4 years had risen substantially so that, to the extent that this represented arise in
real rates, some tightening had effectively taken place.



36 Some members thought that, although the forward-looking survey indicators were stronger
over the past month, consumer and business confidence indicators were still fragile. There was
still relatively little firm evidence from official data that activity had picked up in the second
quarter. The latest trade data had suggested that the immediate outlook for exports was still
deteriorating. The recent weakness of retail salesin both the official data and in surveys, while
supported by the Agents' reports, was puzzling. It suggested that expenditure was not yet
accelerating. A further reduction in interest rates might help to support business and consumer
confidence, which would make the projected upturn in activity more likely, especialy in the light
of the Agents survey of companies exchange rate expectations.

37 Overall, as sterling had not fallen back and given developments in private sector wage
settlements and the short-term outlook for retail prices, as well as the tightening of monetary
conditions during the month through the rise in short-term market interest rates, those members
who had voted for areduction in the official interest rate the previous month remained of that
view; and some others agreed that the balance of risks to inflation now warranted a modest
reduction in the official interest rate this month.

38 On another view, there was not a convincing case for afurther reduction in the official interest
rate. There were three main considerations. First, sterling had been volatile over the month, and
the level of the exchange rate index on the morning of the Committee meeting was not
significantly different from that assumed in the central projection of the May Inflation Report. 1t
was better not to place too much weight on high frequency movementsin sterling between
quarterly Inflation Report projection rounds. Second, there had not been much newsto change
the picture for activity over the past month. The world economy looked alittle brighter. On the
domestic economy, backward-looking indicators were mixed. Output growth had been revised
down alittle but non-oil output was still rising. Most forward-looking indicators - such as
household and business surveys - continued to improve. Consumption growth was strong and
house prices had risen sharply over the past month. The full effects of the earlier reduction in
interest rates from 7.5% to 5.25% had yet to be seen. There were no strong grounds for
diverging from the central projection in the May Report. Third, even though there had been little
news on activity, RPIX inflation had turned out a little weaker than expected. In consequence,
the short-term outlook for inflation was if anything a little lower than a month ago, but there was
only alimited amount that the Committee could do at this very short horizon. The implications of
the latest ONS advance estimate of RPIX were not clear. In setting monetary policy it was
necessary to look further ahead. Looking further out, there was little to change the view,
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embodied in the May projection, that the benign effects on inflation of the rise in sterling and falls
in import prices would be wearing off as domestic activity recovered. There had also been a
dight rise in inflation expectations as measured by surveys, which was an indicator that the
Committee had placed weight on in the past.

39 The Governor invited the Committee to vote on the proposition that the Bank’s repo rate be
reduced by 25 basis pointsto 5.0%. Eight members of the Committee (the Governor,

David Clementi, Willem Buiter, Charles Goodhart, DeAnne Julius, 1an Plenderleith, John Vickers
and Sushil Wadhwani) voted for the proposition. Mervyn King voted against, preferring to
maintain the Bank’s repo rate at 5.25%.

40 The following members were present:

Eddie George, Governor

Mervyn King, Deputy Governor responsible for monetary policy
David Clementi, Deputy Governor responsible for financial stability
Willem Buiter

Charles Goodhart

DeAnne Julius

lan Plenderleith

John Vickers

Sushil Wadhwani

Gus O’ Donnell was present as the Treasury representative.
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Treasury Chambers, Parliament Street, London, SW1P 3AG
0171-270 5000

18 May 1999
Mr Eddie George
Governor
Bank of England
Threadneedie Street
LONDON
EC2R 8AH.

Dear Eddie
REMIT FOR THE MONETARY POLICY COMMITTEE

The Bank-of England Act requires that | specify what price stability is taken to consist
of and the Government's economic policy objectives at least once in every period
of 12 months.

The framework has performed well in its first two years. Both you, as Chairman, and
the members of your committee should be congratulated. Inflation has remained at
or around the Government's target, within 0.2 percentage points over the last
ten months. Infiation is expected to remain close to target: long-term interest rates
are close to their lowest leve| for over 40 years.

[ believe the framework’s success reflects a number of factors. First, the objective
of monetary policy is clear and unambiguous, a symmetric inflation target. Second,
the monetary policy framework is open and transparent allowing the public to
scrutinise the decisions that are made. Third an equally clear framework for fiscal
policy, together with the presence of the Treasury representative at MPC meetings,
has ensured the effective coordination of monetary and fiscal policy. Finally, the
high quality of the decisions made reflects the benefits of selecting members on the
basis of relevant skills and expertise.
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-+ Considering the above, | confirm that the MPC's remit will remain unchanged.
I attach a copy of last year's remit for ease of reference.

Yours sincerely

GORDON BROWN
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REMIT FOR THE MONETARY POLICY COMMITTEE

The Bank of England Act came into effect on 1 June 1998. The Act states that in
relation to monetary policy, the objectives of the Bank of England shall be:

(@) to maintain price stability, and

(b) subject to that, to support the economic policy of Her Majesty's
Government, including its objectives for growth and employment.

In order to comply with the Act, this remit sets out what price stability shall be taken
to consist of and what the economic palicy of the Government shall be taken to be.

Price stability

| confirm that the operational target for monetary policy remains an underlying
inflation rate (measured by the 12-month increase in the RPI excluding mortgage
interest payments) of 2% per cent. The inflation targetis 2% per cent at all times: that
is the rate which the MPC is required to achieve and for which it is accountable.

My intention is to lock into our policy making system a commitment to consistently low
inflation in the long term. The real stability that we need will be achieved not when
we meet the inflation target one or two months in succession but when we can
confidently expect inflation to remain low and stable for a long period of time.

The framework takes into account that any economy at some point can suffer from
external events or temporary difficulties, often beyond its control. The framework is
based on the recognition that the actual inflation rate will on occasions depart from
its target as a resuit of shocks and disturbances. Attempts to keep inflation at the
inflation target in these circumstances may cause undesirable volatility in output.

b24
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But if inflation moves away from the target by more than 1 percentage point in either
direction I shall expect you to send an open letter to me, following the meeting of the
Monetary Policy Committee and referring as necessary to the Bank's Inflation Report,
sefting out:

- the reasons why inflation has moved away from the target by more than
1 percentage point;

- the policy action which you are taking to deal with it;
- the period within which you expect inflation to return to the target;

how this approach meets the Government's monetary policy objectives.

You would send a further letter after three months if inflation remained more than 1
percentage point above or below the target. In responding to your letter, [ shall, of
course, have regard to the circumstances prevailing at the time.

The thresholds do not define a target range. Their function is to define the points at
which | shall expect an explanatory letter from you because the actual inflation rate
is appreciably away from its target. “

Government's economic policy objectives

The Government's central economic policy objective is to achieve high and stable
levels of growth and employment. Price stability is a precondition for these high and
stable levels of growth and employment, which will in turn help to create the
conditions for price stability on a sustainable basis. In the recent past, instability has
Contributed to the UK’s poor growth performance, not least by holding back the long-
term investment that is the foundation for a successful economy.
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The monetary policy objectives of the Bank of England are to maintain price stability
and subject to that, to support the Government's economic policy, including its
objectives for growth and employment.

Accountability

The Monetary Policy Committee is accountable to the Government for the remit set
out in this letter. The Committee’s performance and procedures will be reviewed by
the Court on an ongoing basis (with particular regard to ensuring the Bank is
collecting proper regional and sectoral information). The Bank will be accountable
to Parliament through regular reports and evidence given to the Treasury Select
Committee. Finally, through the publication of the minutes of the Monetary Policy
Committee meetings and the Inflation Report, the Bank will be accountable to the
public at large.

Restatement of the Remit

The inflation target will be confirmed in each Budget. There is a value in continuity
and | will have proper regard to that. But | will also need to consider the case for a
revised target at these times on its merits. Any changes to this remit will be set out
in the Budget. The Budget will also contain a statement of the Government's
economic policy objectives.
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ANNEX: SUMMARY OF DATA PRESENTED BY BANK STAFF

Al This Annex summarises the analysis presented by the Bank staff to the Monetary Policy
Committee on 3 June, in advance of its meeting on 9-10 June 1999. At the start of the Committee
meeting itself, members were made aware of information that had subsequently become available,
and that information is included in the Annex.

The international economy

A2 Strong economic growth had continued in the United States. After a downward revision of
0.1 percentage point, owing to weaker net trade, GDP was estimated to have increased by 1.0% in
1999 Q1. The annual growth rate of industrial production had increased to 2.0% in April and the
level of output in March had been revised up, bringing the official data more into line with the
National Association of Purchasing Managers (NAPM) index. The growth rate of export volumes
had also picked up, with a noticeable rise in sales to Asian countries. But, despite this improvement
in exports, the March trade deficit had reached arecord level ($19.7 billion) owing to continued
strong import growth. More recently, however, retail sales and employment growth had slowed.
The dowdown in the rate of job creation in May was sharper than most commentators had expected,
but revisions to March and April data raised the level of non-farm payrolls by 185,000.

A3 A few signs of price pressures had begun to emerge. The NAPM prices-paid index rose above
50 in May, thefirst time it had exceeded the neutral level since December 1997. And consumer price
inflation had increased by 0.5 percentage pointsin April, to 2.3%. Both of these developments were
heavily influenced by higher oil prices. More surprisingly, ‘core’ inflation had also risen and the
annual growth rate of average earnings had increased to 3.6% in May. Reflecting these
developments, the Federal Open Markets Committee (FOMC) had adopted a bias towards tightening
monetary policy. Inresponse, financial market expectations for an increase in officia interest rates
had been brought forward. On 9 June, the markets were expecting the FOMC to raise interest rates
by at least 25 basis points by September and to implement a further tightening over the next two
years. Therisein interest rate expectations had led to a dight flattening in the nominal US Treasury
yield curve.

A4 Within the euro area, the gap between business and consumer confidence had continued to
narrow in May, reflecting weaker consumer confidence and an improvement in business confidence.
Consumer confidence had been particularly weak in Italy. Euro-areaindustrial production had been
flat in March, though stronger in France and Spain than in Germany and Italy. Broad money growth
had remained moderate but narrow money was growing rapidly. In Q1, German GDP had increased
by 0.4% and French GDP had grown by 0.3%.



A5 Japanese data had been distorted by the Golden Week holiday in April, but the underlying
trend appeared to be flat. The Bank of Japan had kept overnight interest rates at 0.03%, and term
rates were beginning to decline suggesting that the monetary easing was being passed through.
However, total bank lending had continued to fall, as banks had continued to write-off
non-performing loans. Industrial production had fallen by 2.7% in April, reversing the rise in March.
Housing starts had increased by 1.1% in the year to April, the first rise since December 1996.
However, private construction orders had fallen sharply in April, more than offsetting the rise in
public construction orders related to the November fiscal package. The unemployment rate had
remained at arecord 4.8%; employment had decreased and inactivity had increased. The trade
surplus had narrowed in April asimport growth had exceeded export growth. The deflationary trend
had persisted; in April, ‘core’ consumer price inflation was -0.1% and domestic wholesale price
inflation was -1.9%.

A6 Inthefinancia markets, the euro had continued to depreciate, while the yen and dollar
effective exchange rates had appreciated over the month. The Nikkei-225 index had fallen by 4%
since the May MPC meeting while the S& P 500 had fallen by 2%. Spreads on emerging market
bonds had widened dightly, but the nominal exchange rates of these countries were little changed.

1 Monetary and financial conditions

A7 Thegrowth rate of narrow money had been rising. In May, the three and six-month annualised
growth rates for notes and coin, after adjusting for the introduction of the new 50 pence and £2
coins, had increased to 7.7% and 7.4% respectively, up from around 5.0% last autumn.

Econometric work by Bank staff suggested that recent interest rate cuts were likely to have started
to boost narrow money growth from around the end of last year.

A8 M4 had risen by 1.1% (or £8.8 billion) in April, compared with an average monthly flow of just
£2.7 billion in the first quarter of thisyear. M4 lending had also been strong, rising by 0.9% (or £7.8
billion) on the month.

A9 The M4 deposits of the household sector had increased by 1.1% (or £5.1 billion) in April. This
figure would have been influenced by: the introduction of cash ISAs (which attracted deposits of
£1.8 billion over the month); windfall payments of £0.6 billion to account-holders at Birmingham
Midshires following the Halifax take over; and the purchase by the Prudential Corporation from a
charitable trust (which isincluded as part of the household sector) of £0.6 hillion of M& G shares.
Together these specia factors had probably accounted for only around £1.5 hillion of the monthly
flow (some of the money going into | SAs probably came from the windfall, and some would have
reflected a portfolio reallocation away from taxable savings instruments within M4). Adjusting for



these considerations, the flow had been around £3.6 hillion, significantly stronger than the average
monthly increase over the past year (£2.4 billion).

A10 M4 lending to the household sector had increased by 0.8% (or £4.0 billion) in April. Total
lending to individuals, by both M4 and non-M4 financial institutions, had also been strong, rising by
£4.4 billion on the month. Within the total, lending secured on dwellings had been a little weaker
than in March, though the monthly flow (£3.0 billion) had remained well above the average for the
past year. Consumer credit growth had increased dlightly to 1.4% in April.

A1l Private non-financial corporations (PNFCS) M4 deposits had been weak in April, falling by
0.1%. At the same time these companies had borrowed heavily: strong sterling borrowing from UK
banks and building societies was matched by strong capital issues. Total borrowing by PNFCs had
been £6.5 billion in April. The available evidence suggested that these funds were largely being used
for investment, and were not an indication of distress borrowing. Over the year to 1999 Q1, net
recourse to banks (net new borrowing minus net new deposits) was much stronger in the service
sector, where investment had been strong, than in the manufacturing sector, where any borrowing to
cover unexpected shortfalls in cashflow might have been expected to have been concentrated.

A12 OFCs M4 deposits had increased by 2.1% (or £3.8 billion) in April. This strong flow
followed three consecutive months in which OFCs M4 deposits had fallen. OFCs M4 borrowing
had risen by 0.6% in April.

A13 Turning to price indicators of monetary conditions, there had been a marked rise in interest
rate expectations implied by longer-dated short-sterling futures contracts. the rate implied by the
September 2001 contract had increased by almost 60 basis points since the previous meeting, to
6.4%. A variety of explanations were considered. First, stronger-than-expected US CPI data,
coupled with the FOMC’ s adoption of a bias to tighten monetary policy, had increased expectations
that US interest rates might soon beraised. This could have had implications for UK interest rate
expectations if, for example, market participants believed that US inflation data were aleading
indicator of world-wide inflationary pressure. Second, some domestic data releases over the month
suggested a more buoyant outlook for the UK economy.

Al4 It appeared that mortgage lenders had still not fully passed on the 8 April reduction in the
official repo rate. Conversely, there had been large falls in credit card rates reflecting increased
competition in that sector.

A15 Nomina forward interest rates had increased by some 40 to 45 basis points at the three to five
year horizon since the previous meeting. Over the same period, real forward rates had increased by
around 5 basis points, so it appeared that medium-term inflation expectations (ie three to five years



ahead) had also increased by 35 to 40 basis points. It was possible that the ‘true’ rise exceeded this:
demand for certain gilts to repo for cash over the Millennium period was thought to have increased
and this had led to artificially low nominal gilt yields. A measure of inflation expectations three years
ahead derived from the swap curve had risen by around 65 basis points. Conversely, survey
measures of inflation expectations for the years 1999 and 2000 had either not increased or risen only
moderately (by 10 or 20 basis points) and had remained below the 229 target.

A16 The sterling effective exchange rate index had fallen by 0.1% since the May meeting, to 104.6.
This was somewhat higher than the level embodied in the central projection of the May Inflation
Report. Sterling had appreciated by 0.7% against the euro, and fallen by 1.6% against the US dollar.
Most of the fall against the dollar was probably related to monetary policy news, in particular a
growing expectation that US interest rates would soon beraised. Sterling’srise against the euro was
harder to explain in terms of monetary policy news. Compared with the previous meeting, UK
equity prices were broadly unchanged.

[ Demand and output

Al17 Quarterly GDP growthin 1999 Q1, at constant market prices, had been revised down from
0.1% to 0%, reducing the annual growth rate to 0.6%. The weakness of GDP in Q1 had been
influenced by a sharp decline in energy related output due to the mild winter( excluding the energy,
utility, and agriculture sectors, GDP had grown by 0.1%. However, measured at basic prices, output
had fallen by 0.1% in Q1, the first decline in seven years. Inthefirst quarter, the level of the
expenditure measure of GDP had been 0.7% below the average measure.

A18 The downward revision to GDP growth in Q1 had reflected a lower service sector growth
estimate of 0.2% (down from 0.4%). Within the service sector, distribution output had increased by
0.6%, transport and communications had grown by 0.2% and business and financial services had
fallen by 0.3%.

A19 Largely reflecting the weakness of energy output, total industrial production had fallen by
0.9% in Q1. Although manufacturing output had continued to decline, the pace of contraction had
dowed to 0.3% in Q1, from 1.3% in 1998 Q4. Construction output had increased by 0.2% in the
first quarter but had been 3% lower than ayear ago. The ONS had noted that these figures were less
firmly based than normal. Agriculture and fisheries output had fallen by 0.5% on the previous
quarter and by 0.6% on a year ago.

A20 The expenditure breakdown of GDP had shown domestic demand growing by 0.4% in Q1,
with inventories making a contribution of -0.2 percentage points. However, this growth in domestic
demand had been offset by a-0.5 percentage point contribution to growth from net trade. The main



differences between the expenditure outturns and the projections embodied in the May Inflation
Report had been stronger consumer spending and weaker investment.

A21 Consumer expenditure had grown by 1.1% in 1999 Q1, the highest quarterly growth rate for
over ayear. Spending on vehicles, durable goods, clothing, communications, and financial services
had al been strong. However, it was likely that the vehicle expenditure figures had been influenced
by the introduction of the changes to the vehicle registration scheme in March. Pre-tax
compensation of employees had grown by 1.9% in the same period. Government expenditure had
risen by 1.4%.

A22 Total investment had declined by 1.7% in Q1, but had grown by 3.1% on ayear ago. Business
investment had fallen by 2%, largely owing to steep declines in construction and ‘other production’
investment. 1n Q1, manufacturing investment had fallen by 2.5% while service sector investment had
increased by 1.1%. Corporate profits had deteriorated furtherC the gross operating surplus of
corporations had fallen by 3.2% in Q1 and by 9.4% in the year to Q1. However, the actual size of
the decline in corporate profitability in the first quarter was uncertain, since these data incorporated
the quarterly statistical alignment adjustment.

A23 Inthefirst quarter, the trade deficit at constant market prices had increased to 4.3% of GDP.
Export volumes of goods and services had fallen by 1.4% while import volumes had risen by 0.3%.
The goods and services deficit at current prices had widened to £4.6 hillion in Q1( the highest figure
since 1990. Geographically, demand from EU countries had been particularly weak in Q10 goods
exports to the EU had fallen by 4.1%, while sales to non-EU countries had been little changed.
Imports of goods had increased by 1.7% in Q1 and by 2.4% in March. The latest monthly trade data
pointed to alarger negative contribution to GDP growth in Q1 than had been assumed in the May
Inflation Report.

A24 Turning to developmentsin Q2, retail sales volumes had fallen by 0.5% in April. However, in
the three months to April, sales volumes had increased by 1.8% on ayear earlier and by 0.6% on the
previous three months. Total car registrations had fallen by 3.9% in May, lowering the annual
growth rate to 1.8%, from 6.6%. The CBI Distributive Trades survey had reported lower annual
sales growth in May, although orders placed with suppliers had increased sharply. According to the
CBI, expected sales growth for June had been the strongest since July 1998. The GfK consumer
confidence index had also increased in May, leaving it at its highest level in twelve months.

A25 Therisein consumer confidence had been accompanied by a pick-up in housing activity. The
number of particulars delivered had increased by 5% in April, and by 9% on ayear earlier. Similarly,
the number of loan approvals had gone up by 15% in the three months to April. Reflecting these
developments, the Halifax and Nationwide house price indices recorded monthly rises of 2.1% and
1.2% in May, with annual inflation at 5.7% and 7.4% respectively. House price inflation in London
and south-east England had exceeded the national average since the mid 1990s, and survey evidence
from the Royal Institute of Chartered Surveyors had suggested a continuation of this trend.



A26 The Chartered Institute of Purchasing and Supply (CiPS) manufacturing output index had been
53.1in May, the second month in arow in which it had been above the neutral level of 50. The
recovery had been led by consumer goods producers; the index for investment goods had remained
negative. New orders, both domestic and export, had improved significantly since October 1998.
Similarly, the CBI’ s survey measures of total orders and output expectations had also increased in
recent months. However, according to the CBI, export order books had shown no improvement in

May.

A27 The CIPs services output index had been 56.4 in May, well above the neutral level for the third
month running. The CIPS construction survey had reported arise in construction activity for the
fourth consecutive month in May, with the total activity index at its highest level for 14 months, and
housing activity had grown at its fastest rate in the last two years.

A28 A survey by the Bank’s regional Agents covering 140 firms had revealed that the strength of
the exchange rate had affected manufacturing firms more adversely than service sector companies.
The magjority of firms surveyed expected that the pound would remain broadly unchanged or
depreciate against the euro over the next twelve months. But, there was little expectation that the
sterling-dollar exchange rate would move much in the next year. Most of the manufacturing firms
surveyed had indicated that sterling’s strength was impacting negatively on both their domestic and
external market share. In contrast, the majority of service sector firms surveyed had indicated little
impact of the level of sterling on their domestic or export market performance.

VvV The labour mar ket

A29 Employment had continued to grow, but at a Slower pace than in the second half of 1998.
According to the Labour Force Survey (LFS), employment had risen by 63,000 (0.2%) in Q1, down
from 0.4% in 1998 Q4. Most of the dow-down had reflected dower growth in part-time
employment. Provisional data had suggested that manufacturing employment had continued to fall in
Q1. The Cips surveys for May had also pointed to a further fall in manufacturing employment and a
dowdown in the pace of service sector job creation. By contrast, the surveys suggested that
construction sector employment growth had increased. The May Federation of Recruitment and
Employment Services (FRES) survey had pointed to rising demand for permanent placements and
temporary staff for the third month running.

A30 Total hoursworked had risen by 0.3% in the three months to March, but had been only 0.1%
higher than ayear earlier. Therisein Q1 had reflected the fact that average hours worked by
full-time employees had been flat, having previoudly been falling. The proportion of employees who
usually worked more than 45 hours per week had continued to fall in Q1, perhaps reflecting the
impact of the Working Time Directive.



A31 Discrepancies identified by the ONS in the official series for the number of outstanding Job
Centre vacancies meant that the data had become an unreliable indicator of recent trends in
vacancies. Notifications of new Job Centre vacancied which the ONS considered a more reliable
measurel had been broadly flat since late 1994. However, the national Press Recruitment
Advertising Index (which has a high proportion of professional jobs) had continued to fall quite
sharply.

A32 The claimant count had declined by 17,400 in April, but had been distorted by difficulties with
seasonal adjustment around the Easter period related to changes in the entitlement of studentsto
unemployment benefit. LFS unemployment had risen by 24,000 in Q1. Aggregate unemployment
rates on both measures had remained broadly stable in recent months. Short-term LFS
unemployment (duration less than a year) had risen, asit had for the previous six months, and
long-term unemployment had fallen less rapidly than in previous quarters. The relative dispersion of
regional unemployment rates had increased further, and had now returned to typical levels seen over
the past 25 years, having been extremely low for much of the early 1990s.

A33 The combination of higher employment and higher unemployment had been associated with a
further fall in inactivity of 47,000 in Q1, according to the LFS; rather less than in the previous
quarter.

A34 The official headline measure of annual earnings growth had increased to 4.8% in March.

Both public and private sector earnings had risen; on a sectoral basis, the main contribution had
come from the service sector. By contrast, the Reward Index had suggested that earnings growth
had fallen, to 4.2% in March and 3.9% in April. But temporary divergences of this size between the
Average Earnings Index (AEI) and the Reward Index have not been unusual. According to the FRES
survey, the balance of those reporting a monthly rise in pay rates for agency placements had risen
dightly in both April and May. And rough calculations suggested that growth in earnings per hour
had remained stronger than that in earnings per head.

A35 It was not possible to say how much of the rise in the AEI headline rate in March had reflected
higher growth in bonuses. Although the official data had appeared to show a sharp risein the
contribution of bonuses to annual earnings growth and afall in the annual growth of regular pay,
both series had been distorted by a change in the method used to collect bonus data. Investigations
by the ONS had shown no evidence that the change in bonus reporting had had any distorting effect
on the reporting of total gross pay, so the headline AEI rate should have been unaffected. The
decline in profits growth in recent quarters suggested that profit-related bonuses could be growing
more slowly than previoudly. But bonuses were aso influenced by other factors, including labour
market tightness and structural changes in the use of bonus and performance-related pay.



A36 The Bank’s average twelve-month whole-economy wage settlement measure had increased
from 3.6% in March to 3.9% in April. But no settlement information had yet been received from
about a quarter of the firms usualy in the sample, and the Bank’ s database over-represented the
public sector. Applying the AEI weights to the sectoral indices suggested that weighted settlements
had risen only 0.1 percentage point, to 3.7%, in the twelve monthsto April. A matched sample had
suggested that private sector settlements had continued to fall in April, compared with a year earlier.
Other reports had also suggested a further dight easing in wage settlements. The Bank’s Agents had
reported that upward pressures on wages were limited, although some employees were being
awarded above-inflation increases because of skills shortages.

V Prices

A37 OQil prices had stabilised in May, averaging $15.83 per barrel. The Bank’s non-oil commodity
index had increased by 1.7% in the year to April, the first positive annual inflation rate since 1996.
This had been mainly the result of higher domestic food and fuel prices (83% of the non-oil index).

A38 Largely reflecting the effects of higher oil prices, input price deflation had moderated; inthe
year to April the index had fallen by 1.3%, following an annual decline of 3.8% in March. Similarly,
output prices had increased because of higher petroleum prices and duties, but annual producer price
inflation excluding duties (PPI'Y)) had stayed subdued, at -0.3%. Both the CIPS and the CBI surveys
had suggested continued producer price deflation. Import and export prices had risen dightly in
March, mainly because of higher oil prices.

A39 Annual retail sales deflator inflation had remained at 0.7% in April while annual GDP deflator
inflation had fallen to 2.0% in 1999 Q1, from 2.6% in 1998 Q4. The fall had been largely accounted
for by lower contributions from the household expenditure and net export categories. Indicators of
domestically generated inflation had also fallen in Q1C the GDP-based measure declined to 2.5% and
the RPIX-based measure to 4.2%.

A40 RPI and RPIX inflation had declined to 1.6% and 2.4% respectively, reflecting the dropping

out from the twelve-month comparison of the 1998 Budget road-fuel price effects and weaker food
priceinflation. In April, annual HICP inflation had fallen by 0.2 percentage pointsto 1.5%.

VI Reports by the Bank’s Agents



A41 The Bank’sregional Agents reported on their discussions with contacts over the past month.
Confidence levels in the manufacturing sector had risen, following subdued activity in Q1, but there
had been little evidence of increasing orders. Manufacturers had expected limited growth in the
second quarter. Demand from export markets had improved; US demand had remained strong and
demand from East Asian and Middle East countries had increased. But sterling’s appreciation had
forced exportersto cut pricesto retain market share and had caused greater import penetration.
Manufacturing investment intentions had remained concentrated on productivity gains rather than
capacity increases. An increasing number of manufacturers had begun to consider investing abroad.

A42 Annual retail sales growth had been sluggish. Retail contacts had expectations of limited sales
growth in the second quarter and retail property investment intentions had declined. Sales volumes
growth had been largely dependent on price discounting. Sales of fashion and homeware goods had
been below normal for the time of year, but strong mobile phone and personal computer sales
growth had persisted. Car dealers had reported weak annual sales growth, heavy discounting and a
reluctance to build stocks for the new registration in September. In contrast, annual leisure sector
growth had continued; restaurants, entertainment venues and tour operators had al reported
increased consumer spending. Investment intentions had remained strong. Housing market activity
had risen overall; new building had increased, with many first-time buyers evident. That said,
growth had been strongest in London and south-east England; elsewhere, significant pockets of
negative mortgage equity had persisted.

A43 Manufacturing employment had continued to fall and skill shortagesto ease. Any labour
hoarding had tended to reflect short-term factors, such as waiting for enquiries to become orders,
rather than longer-term concerns about replacement of skills. Manufacturing wage growth had
fallen, despite the continued need, in many cases, to buy out profit-related pay schemes. Service
sector wage growth had remained stronger, though with wide variations depending on individual
performance and sector. Skill shortages had continued to ease, even in competitive sectors such as
I'T, suggesting less upward pressure on future service sector wage settlements.

VIl Market intelligence

A44 The expected UK interest rate curve implied by prices from financia markets had steepened
significantly. In particular, the market’s view of the level of interest rates in 2000 and 2001 had
increased. Thisreflected three main factors. First, market expectations of an increase in US interest
rates had increased during the course of the month, with US markets pricing in arise of at least a

Y4 percentage point in the Federal Funds target rate by September 1999. Second, the market had
interpreted recent UK data, such asthe CIPS survey and Halifax price index, as strong. Third, some
market players perceptions of the likelihood and timing of UK entry into EMU had changed. This
had changed their expected path of UK interest rates over the next five years.



A45 Theincrease in market expectations of UK interest rates had been one factor behind sterling’s
continued strength in effective terms over the month. Several other factors had influenced market
sentiment, including market concern over fiscal discipline in the euro area. Developmentsin Kosovo
had had an impact at particular moments, but were probably less influential than in the previous
month. Information from the foreign exchange options market suggested that the downside risk to
sterling had increased dlightly following the statement accompanying the May MPC meeting,
although the effect had not been great and had subsequently been offset by other factors. Some
market participants reported that portfolio shiftsinto sterling and out of the euro had continued, and
that this formed part of a readjustment which brought the composition of these portfolios back closer
to their historic averages.



